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As California Department of Public Health (CDPH) Director and State Health Officer, I am asking that 
Medical Directors across the state help further the efforts of the healthcare community to protect young 
infants who are most vulnerable to complications and death from pertussis. I recognize the value of 
working in partnership with our community and know that with collaboration from you, we can help 
prevent pertussis hospitalizations and deaths. 

Pertussis is Widespread in California 

A pertussis epidemic has been declared in California in 2014. As of June 24, 4,558 pertussis cases had 
been reported to CDPH, more than the number reported in all of 2013.1 The disease is cyclical and 
peaks every 3 to 5 years . With the state's previous peak occurring in 2010, another epidemic year was 
not unexpected, but is no less concerning. 

Infants too young to be fully immunized are most likely to be hospitalized or die from pertussis. Of the 
cases reported so far this year, 177 cases were infants <4 months of age; 83 (47%) of whom were 
hospitalized. Tragically, 3 infants, all too young to be vaccinated, have died from pertussis in 2014.1 

Recommendation - Vaccinate Your Pregnant Women and Pediatric Patients 

In light of the current pertussis outbreak in California, CDPH is urging prenatal care providers to follow the 
federal Advisory Committee Immunization Practices (ACIP), American College of Obstetricians and 
Gynecologists (ACOG), and American Academy of Family Physicians (AAFP) recommendations to 
immunize all pregnant women between 27 and 36 weeks gestation with Tdap vaccine during EACH 
pregnancy, regardless of the number of prior doses of Tdap previously received, to maximize protection 
of the newborn infant.2 This strategy provides protection to the infant from maternal antibodies transferred 
from the vaccinated mother to the fetus, helping to protect infants until they are old enough to be 
vaccinated. 

Infants should be vaccinated against pertussis with the DTaP vaccine without delay. The first dose is 
routinely recommended at 2 months of age but can be given as early as 6 weeks of age. Even one dose 
of DTaP vaccine may offer protection against fatal pertussis infection. Children need five doses of DTaP 
vaccine bJ kindergarten (ages 4- 6 years).3 A Tdap booster is recommended for adolescents at age 11 -
12 years. Also, adults who haven't yet received Tdap should receive it, especially if they are in contact 
with infants or if they are healthcare workers who may have contact with infants or pregnant women.5 

It is important that patients consistently receive clear information regarding Tdap/DTaP immunization. By 
coordinating efforts across the state, we can increase immunization of pregnant women during the third 
trimester and young infants with DTaP. These efforts will protect more infants from pertussis-related 
complications and death. 
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